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	Watchfield Parish Council




Cllr Rodney Rose,,

Oxfordshire County Council,

County Hall,

New Road, 

Oxford,

OX1 1ND

March 21st, 2013

Dear Cllr Rose,

Re: Local Highway Authority Consultation P12/V2283/O
There is a limited bus service to Watchfield. The 65 bus service does not run at morning or evening peak hours therefore use of buses for commuters, secondary school children and further education students would mean walking to the Faringdon Road Route 66 bus stop, 800m from the site; this does NOT run through the village as stated in your report. The infrequency of the through village 65 service means that the elderly and infirm are unable to access medical facilities or shops without incurring a very long walk or a very long wait. This is not sustainable for the population intended for this development, which also includes vulnerable learning disabled residents. Relying on community transport is condemning them to a life of isolation. To rely on a volunteer community service run by hard pushed residents, struggling to cope with increasingly constrained services, is to ignore the duty to provide public services for the most vulnerable members of society.
The only grocery provision for Watchfield is located at the Co-Operative store on the outskirts of the village, over 1km away from the Cowan’s Camp development site. A recent survey of facilities desired by the village demonstrates a considerable requirement for grocery provision within the village as the Co-Operative complex is considered too far away by most residents who have to walk. Considering that the proposed location of the development’s provision for the elderly on site is at the southern end of Cowan’s Camp field, the distance to the nearest shop can be increased to at least 1.2km. A relatively fit 73 year old took 35 minutes to walk to the Co-Operative store and 40 minutes back, unladen with shopping. It is unlikely that the elderly, infirm or disabled 
will be able to access a daily paper, milk, or basic groceries on foot and the 65 bus service is too infrequent.

Banking and health facilities are not available in the village and the nearest services are in Shrivenham, approximately 2.5km along roadways from the site. Access on foot through the golf course and across open fields would not be suitable for the elderly, infirm or disabled, nor would the suggested access to the High Street bus stop through the rough terrain of allotment and paddock lands from Star Lane to Eagle Lane, then onto the High Street.

The suggested cycle route to Faringdon along ‘quieter’ lanes through Fernham would not be quiet at all during rush hours as this is a well-used rat run and could lead to cyclist accidents.

There are no public transport links to the cited leisure and dental facilities in Highworth and the cycle route to Highworth involves crossing the A420 and negotiating a narrow but heavily used road used as a cut through to Swindon by approximately 17% of the traffic using that section of the A420. Residential travel mode data used was gathered in 2001 and is consequently 12 years out of date.

There will be employment through the extra care facility but it is unlikely that the majority of employees there, or in Shrivenham 100 Business Park, will reside in the development or village. This would lead to increased traffic, emissions and pressures on public transport and road infrastructure. There is little other employment within the village as the High Street has extremely limited amenities (part time sub-post office, small hairdresser, pub closed). A small retail facility is over 800m away. The limited public transport system means a majority of residents will be forced to commute/travel by car, leading to isolation of the elderly, infirm and disabled and fuel poverty for the less well off.
Distance to an already over-stretched GP health facility is not within walking distance or easy access distance for elderly or those with mobility problems – many of whom will be from the new development extra care facility. Lack of local amenities and poor public transport links will lead to fuel poverty for poorer households unable to afford the extra travel costs required to access health, education, social and retail amenities. 

The Safe System of Work outline submitted indicates that construction and demolition traffic will be accessing the site from 0730 – 1800 weekdays and 0800 – 1330 Saturdays. The Transport Assessment does not acknowledge the weight limit on the Majors Road chicane which will mean all construction traffic will be forced to use the High Street, as will delivery traffic to the extra care and learning disability homes. As vehicles park on both sides of the High Street there is already congestion during rush hours and school times. The addition of heavy construction/demolition traffic with concomitant noise and dust will add to the danger for children crossing during these times. The recreation ground diagonally opposite the High Street entrance to Cowan’s Camp site is used throughout Saturdays by football teams leading to a lot of traffic using the High Street for additional parking. Construction/demolition traffic during Saturdays would lead to a dangerous situation with the number of children using this end of the High Street.

The Transport Assessment compiled uses injury and accident data gathered from Oxfordshire County Council and not derived locally. The report states that there are no safety issues recorded on the route to Watchfield Primary School.  There was no consultation with the school which holds details of incidents and near misses in its vicinity. The Headmaster concludes that the infrastructure around the school cannot support further expansion and continued refusal to address this fact will ‘directly lead to serious injury/death of a child’. We also dispute the accident data presented; Oxfordshire Local Transport Plan 2011-2030, 6.12 and 6.13 state that accident statistics used are compiled by Thames Valley Police. The majority of accidents on the Watchfield A420 and environs are attended by Wiltshire Police from Swindon. Data gathered by NAG1 indicate that there is sporadic transference of data from Wiltshire Police to TVP and that some incidents and accidents are recorded by neither. 6.14 states that accident statistics will also be informed by NHS data. Again, due to Watchfield’s geographical position, almost all self-presenting accident victims will arrive at Swindon hospital in Wiltshire and not show up in Oxfordshire statistics. Common sense does not seem to have prevailed in this instance.

Data gathered for traffic movements at an extra care home facility, similar to the one proposed for the Cowan’s Camp site showed high traffic levels at 0400-0500. This would be unacceptable in a village location, especially as the proposed location of the extra care facility is at the rear of the site and traffic would have to pass through the residential area first. In the Residential Travel Plan the anticipated increase in traffic journey from the site assumes there is still existing use of the site and their figures are based on commercial warehousing traffic generations figures. This is incorrect. Cowan’s Camp has been unused for many years with no travel to or from the site on a 
regular basis and extremely little on an irregular basis. Therefore, the increase in traffic journeys will be 61, 2-way trips in the morning, not 37 as stated, an increase of 24 (64.9%) trips each morning above the figures submitted. Similarly, in the evenings there will be an increase of 57, 2-way trips, not 39 as stated, an increase of 18 (46.2%) trips each evening above the figures submitted. Consequently there will be an additional 118, 2-way trips each day from the site. All data supplied for junction capacity and traffic queues seems to have been based on data gathered on one day only (conveniently a Tuesday) and does not reflect local knowledge of queues and congestion at junctions.
Your proposals for footways contain several errors and problems. 
· You seem to be advocating a crossing point leading onto private land on the Shrivenham 100 business Park. We will be contacting the Park directors to inform them of your report but suggest that this route cannot be sanctioned as a public thoroughfare. 
· The dropped kerb and tactile paving at the Chapel Hill High Street junction will take pedestrians onto a grassed island and then grassed verge with NO footpath. 
We are also concerned that there appears to be no provision for improvements to the A420 in the vicinity or the Watchfield/A420 roundabout which is the location of continual low level shunts due to the incomplete filter lane. There is no mention of traffic direction or alteration around the Major’s Road/High Street junction to discourage heavy goods down the High Street in conflict with children crossing to school and parked cars. The priority access to the Shrivenham 100 Business Park should be rethought in light of the considerable increase in housing and traffic from this development. Bollarding, or similar, of the top of Oxford Square should be considered to discourage informal vehicular access from the site onto lanes with no footpath provision and only wide enough for one car.
Watchfield Parish Council are disappointed that so little thought has been given to the impact of this large development in our village and request an answer to our queries.

Yours sincerely,
Dr Cindy Matthews

Clerk to Watchfield Parish Council
All correspondence should be addressed to the Clerk

Chairman

R Holman – 96 High Street – Watchfield – Oxon – SN6 8SW
Tel: 01793 782234 – e-mail r.holman96@btinternet.com
Clerk
Dr C Matthews – 8 Barrington Road – Watchfield – Oxon – SN6 8SU
Tel: 01793 784217 – e-mail watchfieldclerk@hotmail.co.uk
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